counts the Squibb Institute's worldwide search for a substance that will battle penicillin-resistant infections and the news that scientists may have found what they were looking for in their own backyard: a bacterium that lives in the Jersey Pine Barrens-moist forest land that covers 1.1 million acres of southern New Jersey just a few scant miles from the Squibb laboratories at Princeton. In 1979, the area was designated the Pinelands National Reserve by Act of Congress, providing a federal funding umbrella over what remains essentially a state-run operation. Strenuous efforts currently are underway to block implementation of the Reserve legislation, most of the controversy centering between those who would preserve it and those who would develop it in conjunction with the gambling activities at nearby Atlantic City.



NOTES

D.C CHAPTER MEETS. The first meeting of the Washington, D. C. Chapter of The George Wright Society took place at the Cosmos Club, 11 August 1981. A short business meeting followed a period of libation and a buffet supper, and a slide talk on marine mammals in the Western Arctic Icepack, by A. R. Weisbrod, followed.

Ro Wauer chaired the business meeting, and discussed Chapter objectives and needs. He asked Rob Milne to chair a nomination committee to present a slate of candidates for local offices at the next meeting; Heather Huyck, Destry Jarvis, Hugh Miller and Dick Weisbrod were asked to assist.

Time, place and program for the September meeting has not yet been determined.

TRIENNIAL CONFERENCE-1982. At a meeting of the Board of Directors of the Society on 6 May 1981, it was agreed that the first Triennial Membership Meeting and the Triennial Conference on Cultural and Scientific Research in Parks and Reserves would occur during the week of 14-20 November 1982, in the Washington D. C. area. The Triennial Conference was first proposed to carry on the "tradition" of the first and second conferences on Scientific Research in the National Parks, sponsored jointly by the US National Park Service and the American Institute of Biological Sciences; these were held in New Orleans in 1976 and in San Francisco in 1979. Some 700 or more persons attended each of these, attesting to their importance to scientists working in parks and similar reserves.

The new series of Triennial Conferences beginning in 1982 are meant to cover the entire range of research-anthropology through zoology-taking place in parks and reserves, with special emphasis placed on the use of research data to the preservation and management of cultural, historical and natural resources. While national parks have been emphasized in the first two conferences, all sorts of national, state/provincial, and local parks and reserves were represented. The intent is to broaden the concept even more in future conferences, to include all important work currently being undertaken in parks, protected sites and reserves worldwide.

The autumn issue of the FORUM (November target) will spell out in greater detail the plans for the 1982 Conference...conference chairmen, session leaders, specific dates and place, call for papers, formats, publication plans, etc.

...CONTINUED NEXT PAGE

THE IRS AND US. The George Wright Society has been awarded a 501(c) (6) tax exempt status. This means that the Society is exempt from corporate US Federal taxes, and those who pay dues to the Society may deduct the amount from their US Federal Income Tax-under Miscellaneous Deductions. lines 30-32 on the 1980 forms. A pending Board action—expected during September-would amend the Society's By-Laws in such a way as to make the Society probably eligible for a 501(c)(3) status which makes contributions (lines 21-24 on the 1980 form) deductible. The autumn FORUM will update this situation.

THE GWS LOGO. The Society's logo appears on letterheads and other literature; and, in modified form. on the FORUM cover. The planet Earth with white clouds, blue water, tan continents [North America, part of South America, part of Africal is viewed from somewhere above the Moon's surface. The Moon is omitted from the FORUM modification. The concept, by Tom and Patsy Gilbert, is to depict the biosphere, within which our cultural, historic and natural heritage has evolved. Final design form was made by Charlie Wise, Grand Terrace, California.

WALTER B. McDOUGALL, 1883-1980. Born near Ypsilanti, Michigan. Received his PhD from the University of Michigan in 1913. Taught at the University of Illinois (1913-1929) and at the University of Southern California (1929-1932). A botanistecologist in the US National Park Service from 1932 to 1955. Author of Plant Ecology—one of the earliest North American texts on the subject (4th edition in 1949). Received the US Department of Interior Conservation Service Award in 1975; recognized as Eminent Ecologist by the Ecological Society of America in 1977. In retirement Dr. McDougall worked as curator of Botany at the Museum of Northern Arizona, where he worked extensively on the plants of Grand Canvon National Park and served as a constant source of inspiration to his co-workers.

JAMES E. COLE. 1903-1981. Born in LaCombe, Alberta, Attended the University of California at Los Angeles and took graduate work in botany at Occidental College. He joined the US National Park Service almost immediately where he served with distinction until retirement in 1965. In 1940 he became the first Superintendent of Joshua Tree National Monument. He then served as Regional Biologist in the Midwest, principally in Rocky Mountain National Park. He also began studies at Isle Royale National Park concerning moose and wolf interations (1953-1957) which later developed into the now wellknown long-term ecological studies on moose and wolves there. Later he served as biologist in the Western Region, where he was instrumental in the development of Point Reves National Seashore—serving as Project Manager. After retiring, Mr. Cole was active in Presbyterian Church-sponsored mission programs in the west and southwest.

CHARTER MEMBERS OF THE GEORGE WRIGHT SOCIETY

[as of 15 August 1981]

```
Durward L. Allen, West Lafavette, Indiana
                               Cecil D. Andrus, Boise, Idaho
Craig C. Axtell, Houghton, Michigan
                                    Jill Baron, Fort Collins, Colorado
                                  Jon Bayless, Falls Church, Virginia
                                 P. A. Buckley, Boston, Massachusetts
                              Victor H. Cahalane, Clarksville, New York
                               E. Jennifer Christy, Orondo, Washington
Nicholas J. Chura, Arlington, Virginia
John G. Dennis, Arlington, Virginia
                              Russell E. Dickenson, Alexandria, Virginia
                                   Michael J. Duever, Naples, Florida
                                  J. Ronald Engel, Chicago, Illinois
Donald R. Field, Seattle, Washington
Milford R. Fletcher, Santa Fe, New Mexico

Ft. Vancouver Branch, Pacific NW National Parks Assoc., Ft. Vancouver NHS, Washington
                                  Gordon Fredine, Bethesda, Maryland
                         Jeffrey B. Froke, San Juan Capistrano. California
                                   Vernon C. Gilbert, Reston, Virginia
               Grand Canvon Natural History Association, Grand Canyon, Arizona
                       Russel Grater, Boulder City, Nevada
Albert G. Greene, Jr., Springfield, Virginia
William P. Gregg, Jr., Harpers Ferry, West Virginia
                              Raymond Herrmann, Fort Collins, Colorado
                           [Mrs.] C. T. Hotchkiss, Williamsburg, Virginia
Joe Howard, Silver Spring, Maryland
                                   Naomi L. Hunt, McLean, Virginia
R. Roy Johnson, Tucson, Arizona
William H. Key, Denver, Colorado
                                  Donald R. King, Arlington, Virginia
                                 James W. Larson, Bellvue, Washington
                               Robert M. Linn, Hancock, Michigan
Jean Carol Lloyd, Mill Valley, California
                             Pamela Wright Lloyd, Mill Valley, California
                                Lloyd L. Loope, Makawao, Maui, Hawaii
                                 Thomas E. Lovejoy, McLean, Virginia
                              Donald E. Magee, Murfreesboro, Tennessee
Jean Matthews, Corvallis, Oregon
                       Larry A. May, Grand Canyon National Park, Arizona
                           Robert Francis McCallum, Santa Fe, New Mexico
Robert G. McLean, Fort Collins, Colorado
Jackson W. Moore, Jr., Washington, D. C.
Hugh Bell Muller, Silver Spring, Maryland
                                 Ingrid C. Olmsted, Homestead, Florida
                                 Rolf O. Peterson, Houghton, Michigan
Harry W. Pfanz, Rockville, Maryland
                           Martin Price, Calgary, Alberta
Albert E. Radford, Chapel Hill, North Carolina
                            William B. Robertson, Jr., Homestead, Florida
                                 Douglas H. Scovill, Washington, D. C.
                                Napier Shelton, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia
                        [Mrs.] J. Robert Shuman, San Francisco, California
                                  Caby C. Smith, Alexandria, Virginia
                                      C. W. Smith, Honolulu, Hawaii
                                David R. Stevens, Estes Park, Colorado
                             Victoria Stevens, Victoria, British Columbia
                               J. Robert Stottlemyer, Houghton, Michigan
                                   Frank W. Sudia, Washington, D. C.
                                 Theodore W. Sudia, Washington, D. C.
                                 Lowell Sumner, Glenwood, New Mexico
                            Ben and Jane Thompson, Glenwood, New Mexico
                                Jeffrey B. Tschirley, Washington, D. C.
                                Roland H. Wauer, Springfield, Virginia
                                  Melody Webb, Santa Fe, New Mexico
                              Theodore C. Wellman, Kentfield, California
                            J. W. and L. H. Weymouth, Lincoln, Nebraska
                               Benjamin J. Zerbey, Salt Lake City, Utah
```

THE MEMBERSHIP

The George Wright Society grew out of a need that became apparent during the first and second conferences on Scientific Research in the National Parks [1976 in New Orleans and 1979 in San Francisco]. The need: an instrument of continuing duration, dedicated to the exchange of information within the community of researchers, managers and other professionals, to give continuity to the broad range of topics having to do with cultural and natural park and reserve management and preservation. Such a need is from time to time underlined by vacilations and changes in government policies concerning parks and reserves, by budget restrictions and by other vicissitudes that make for broken chains of information.

The emphasis is on multidisciplinary synthesis and the aim is to promulgate and disseminate integrated information in a form useful to the goal of improved park and reserve management. Existing scientific, cultural and conservation organizations tend to be subject-oriented and do not address such process oriented issues except peripherally. Existing organizations fill other very important needs. The aims and goals of the Society grew out of intensive discussions and are perhaps most succinctly stated in the Society's motto which represents the culmination of those discussions:

Dedicated to the Protection, Preservation and Management of
Cultural and Natural Parks and Reserves
Through Research and Education

...CONTINUED NEXT PAGE

APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP

I am interested in promoting the application of knowledge, understanding and wisdom to the management of the resources of natural and cultural parks, sites and equivalent reserves, and seeking such knowledge and understanding through cooperation with others of like mind—as stated in Article II of the Bv-Laws: therefore, please enroll me as a

By-Laws; therefore, please enroll me as a	
CHARTER MEMBER of THE GEORGE WRIGHT SOCIETY	
[] Regular Member	\$25 per year
[] Student Member (open to "active full-time students at colleges and to	\$15 per year universities")
[] Sustaining Member (for individuals, organizations or corporations)	\$500 per year
[] Life Member \$250 for life (dues received from this category are to be placed in interest-bearing accounts, only the interest from which is to be used for Society business)	
[] Patron Significant Contributor (by negotiation)	
Please make checks payable to "The George Wrigh	nt Society, Inc."

Incorporation of the Society took place on 18 August 1980, and a membership drive began in March 1981. Resulting response has been slow but steady...70 members as this is written. Those who know about such things tell us that about 1% returns from membership solicitation is about par: this is cause for mild cheer since about 7% of our March mailout has resulted in memberships. To date, invitations have been extended only to rather restricted groups: registrants at the 1st and 2nd conferences on Scientific Research in the National Parks; science and technology professionals of the U. S. National Park Service; historians, archeologists and anthropologists of the U. S. NPS: and each U. S. NPS system area headquarters. The Society is designed to include much more than these: state and provincial park personnel, local area park and reserve system personnel, as well as national park and reserve system personnel -worldwide. Obviously, time (and funds) will be required to reach all of those who should be considered for membership in the Society; the goal is to reach most of these (at least in North America) by the end of 1981. Another method of reaching people, of course, is by word-ofmouth; and this depends upon how well the Society proves itself to be of value to its members. Time will tell that.

> Bob Linn, Secretary The George Wright Society

Please print your name and address exactly for proper postal delivery	
Optional: your organization, title, etc.	
Mail all applications, inquiries and general correspondence to:	
THE GEORGE WRIGHT SOCIETY	
P. O. Box 65	
Hancock, Michigan 49930-0065	
u s a	

THE GEORGE WRIGHT SOCIETY

Vernon C. [Tom] Gilbert, President
Harry W. Pfanz, Vice President
Caby C. Smith, Treasurer
Robert M. Linn, Secretary
Durward L. Allen, Board Member
Albert G. Greene, Jr., Board Member
Pamela Wright Lloyd, Board Member
Theodore W. Sudia, Board Member
Jean Matthews, FORUM Editor

The George Wright FORUM is published quarterly by The George Wright Society as a newsletter to its members and other interested persons. The Editorial Board of The George Wright Society welcomes articles of up to 1500 words that bear importantly on objectives of the Society, and contributions from readers in the form of letters to the editor. Manuscripts, letters and news items should be sent to: Jean Matthews, Editor, The George Wright FORUM, 6060 NW Happy Valley Drive, Corvallis, Oregon 97330 USA. Membership applications and other business correspondence should be sent to: The George Wright Society, P. O. Box 65, Hancock, Michigan 49930-0065 USA. Membership in The George Wright Society is open to those who are "interested in promoting the application of knowledge, understanding and wisdom to the management of the resources of natural and cultural parks, sites and equivalent reserves." Membership dues are: Regular Member, \$25.; Student Member, \$15.; Sustaining Member, \$500.; Life Member, \$250. Additional information may be obtained by writing to the Society's P. O. Box.

THE GEORGE WRIGHT SOCIETY P. O. Box 65

Hancock, Michigan 49930-0065



PERMIT No. 91



Nonprofit Organization U. S. POSTAGE